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                                     PART I 
 
              INFORMATION REQUIRED IN THE SECTION 10(A) PROSPECTUS 
 
ITEM 1: PLAN INFORMATION.* 
 
ITEM 2: REGISTRANT INFORMATION AND EMPLOYEE PLAN ANNUAL INFORMATION.* 
 
- ---------- 
*    All information required by Part I to be contained in the Section 10(a) 
     prospectus is omitted from this Registration Statement in accordance with 
     Rule 428 under the 1933 Act and the "Note" to Part I of Form S-8. 
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                                     PART II 
 
               INFORMATION REQUIRED IN THE REGISTRATION STATEMENT 
 
ITEM 3: INCORPORATION OF DOCUMENTS BY REFERENCE. 
 
          The following documents that have been filed with the Securities and 
Exchange Commission (the "Commission") by IMAX Corporation (the "Registrant") 
are incorporated by reference in this Registration Statement: 
 
          (a) The Registrant's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year 
ended December 31, 2005, and the IMAX Corporation 401(k) Retirement Plan's 
Annual Report on Form 11-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2004(1); 
 
          (b) All other reports filed pursuant to Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the 
Securities and Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act"), since the 
end of the fiscal year covered by the Annual Report on Form 10-K referred to in 
clause (a) above, including the Registrant's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for 
the period ended March 31, 2006 dated May 9, 2006 and the Registrant's Current 
Reports on Form 8-K dated February 17, 2006, February 21, 2006, March 9, 2006, 
May 9, 2006 and June 7, 2006; and 
 
          (c) The description of the Registrant's Common Shares contained in the 
Registrant's Registration Statement on Form 20-F/A No. 2 filed with the 
Commission on June 7, 1994, including any amendment or report filed for the 
purposes of updating such description. 
 
          In addition, all documents subsequently filed by the Registrant or the 
IMAX Corporation 401(k) Retirement Plan pursuant to Sections 13(a), 13(c), 14 
and 15(d) of the Exchange Act, as amended, prior to the filing of a 
post-effective amendment which indicates that all securities offered have been 
sold or which deregisters all securities then remaining unsold, shall be deemed 
to be incorporated by reference herein and to be a part hereof from the date of 
filing or furnishing of such documents. 
 
          Any statement contained herein or in any document incorporated or 
deemed to be incorporated by reference herein shall be deemed to be modified or 
superseded for purposes of this Registration Statement to the extent that a 
statement contained herein or in any other subsequently filed document which 
also is or is deemed to be incorporated by reference herein modifies or 
supersedes such statement. Any statement so modified or superseded shall not be 
deemed, except as so modified or superceded, to constitute part of this 
Registration Statement. 
 
ITEM 4: DESCRIPTION OF SECURITIES. 
 
          Not applicable. 
 
ITEM 5: INTERESTS OF NAMED EXPERTS AND COUNSEL. 
 
          Not applicable. 
 
- ---------- 
(1)  The IMAX Corporation 401(k) Retirement Plan's Annual Report on Form 11-K 
     for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2004 has been filed concurrently 
     with this Registration Statement on Form S-8. 
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ITEM 6: INDEMNIFICATION OF DIRECTORS AND OFFICERS. 
 
          Section 124 of the Canada Business Corporations Act ("CBCA") and 
Section 7 of the Registrant's General By-Law No. 1 provide for the 
indemnification of directors and officers of the Registrant. Under these 
provisions, the Registrant shall indemnify a director or officer of the 
Registrant (or a former director or officer) against all costs, charges and 
expenses, including amounts paid to settle an action or satisfy a judgment, 
reasonably incurred by such director or officer in respect of any civil, 
criminal or administrative action or proceeding (other than in respect of an 
action by or on behalf of the Registrant to procure a judgment in its favor) to 
which such director or officer (or a former director or officer) is made a party 
by reason of his position with the Registrant, if he or she fulfils the 
following two conditions: (a) he or she acted honestly and in good faith with a 
view to the best interests of the Registrant and (b) in the case of a criminal 
or administrative action or proceeding that is enforced by a monetary penalty, 
he or she had reasonable grounds for believing that his or her conduct was 
lawful. In respect of an action by or on behalf of the Registrant to procure a 
judgment in its favor, the Registrant with the approval of a court may indemnify 
a director or officer of the Registrant (or a former director or officer) 
against all costs, charges and expenses reasonably incurred by him or her in 
connection with such action if he or she fulfils the conditions set out in the 
clauses (a) and (b) of the previous sentence. Notwithstanding the foregoing, a 
director or officer of the Registrant (or a former director or officer) is 
entitled to indemnification from the Registrant in respect of all costs, charges 
and expenses incurred by him or her in connection with the defense of any civil 
criminal or administrative action or proceeding to which he or she is made a 
party by reason of his or her position with the Registrant if he or she was 
substantially successful on the merits in his or her defense of the action or 
proceeding and he or she fulfills the conditions in clauses (a) and (b) of the 
second sentence in this paragraph. 
 
          Section 7.4 of the Registrant's By-Law No. 1 also provides that so 
long as the directors and officers act honestly and in good faith, to the extent 
permitted by law, the Registrant will indemnify the directors and officers from 
any liability incurred for: (i) acts or neglects of other directors and 
officers; (ii) loss, damage, or expense due to insufficiency or deficiency of 
title of property acquired by the Registrant, due to investment of the 
Registrant's assets in insufficient or deficient securities, due to acts of 
those holding the Registrant's assets, or from any other dealings with any 
assets belonging to the Registrant; or (iii) any other loss, damage, or 
misfortune which may happen in the execution of the officers' or directors' 
respective duties. 
 
          The Registrant maintains directors' and officers' liability insurance 
with an aggregate policy limit of U.S. $70 million subject to a deductible of 
U.S. $100,000 for each claim other than U.S. securities law claims and U.S. 
$500,000 in respect of U.S. securities law claims. 
 
ITEM 7: EXEMPTION FROM REGISTRATION CLAIMED. 
 
          Not applicable. 
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ITEM 8: EXHIBITS. 
 
          The following exhibits are filed as part of this Registration 
Statement: 
 
          4.1 Articles of Amendment of IMAX Corporation, dated June 25, 2004 
(incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.2 to the Registrant's Quarterly Report 
on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended June 30, 2004). 
 
          4.2 IMAX Corporation 401(k) Retirement Plan. 
 
          5.1 Opinion of McCarthy Tetrault LLP, counsel to the Registrant, as to 
the validity of the securities registered hereby. 
 
          5.2 IRS Determination Letter. 
 
          23.1 Consent of PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP, independent certified 
accountants of the Registrant. 
 
          23.2 Consent of McCarthy Tetrault LLP, counsel to the Registrant 
(contained in Exhibit 5.1). 
 
          24 Powers of Attorney (contained on the signature pages of this 
Registration Statement). 
 
ITEM 9: UNDERTAKINGS. 
 
          (a) The Registrant hereby undertakes: 
 
               (1) To file, during any period in which offers or sales are being 
          made, a post-effective amendment to this Registration Statement: 
 
                    (i) To include any prospectus required by section 10(a)(3) 
               of the Securities Act of 1933. 
 
                    (ii) To reflect in the prospectus any facts or events 
               arising after the effective date of this Registration Statement 
               (or the most recent post-effective amendment thereof) which, 
               individually or in the aggregate, represent a fundamental change 
               in the information set forth in this Registration Statement. 
               Notwithstanding the foregoing, any increase or decrease in volume 
               of securities offered (if the total dollar value of securities 
               offered would not exceed that which was registered) and any 
               deviation from the low or high end of the estimated maximum 
               offering range may be reflected in the form of prospectus filed 
               with the Commission pursuant to Rule 424(b) if, in the aggregate, 
               the changes in volume and price represent no more than a 20% 
               change in the maximum aggregate offering price set forth in the 
               "Calculation of Registration Fee" table in the effective 
               registration statement. 
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                    (iii) To include any material information with respect to 
               the plan of distribution not previously disclosed in this 
               Registration Statement or any material change to such information 
               in the Registration Statement; 
 
               provided, however, that paragraphs (a)(1)(i) and (a)(1)(ii) shall 
          not apply if the information required to be included in a 
          post-effective amendment by those paragraphs is contained in periodic 
          reports filed with or furnished to the Commission by the Registrant 
          pursuant to Section 13 or Section 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act 
          of 1934 that are incorporated by reference in the registration 
          statement. 
 
               (2) That, for the purpose of determining any liability under the 
          Securities Act, each such post-effective amendment shall be deemed to 
          be a new registration statement relating to the securities offered 
          therein, and the offering of such securities at that time shall be 
          deemed to be the initial bona fide offering thereof; and 
 
               (3) To remove from registration by means of a post-effective 
          amendment any of the securities being registered which remain unsold 
          at the termination of the offering. 
 
          (b) The Registrant hereby undertakes that, for purposes of determining 
liability under the Securities Act, each filing of the Registrant's annual 
report on Form 10-K pursuant to Section 13(a) or Section 15(d) of the Exchange 
Act (and each filing of an employee benefit plan annual report pursuant to 
Section 15(d) of the Exchange Act) that is incorporated by reference in this 
Registration Statement shall be deemed to be a new registration statement 
relating to the securities offered therein, and the offering of such securities 
at that time shall be deemed to be the initial bona fide offering thereof. 
 
          (c) Insofar as indemnification for liabilities arising under the 
Securities Act may be permitted to directors, officers and controlling persons 
of the Registrant pursuant to the foregoing provisions, or otherwise, the 
Registrant has been advised that in the opinion of the Commission such 
indemnification is against public policy as expressed in the Securities Act and 
is, therefore, unenforceable. In the event that a claim for indemnification 
against such liabilities (other than the payment by the Registrant of expenses 
incurred or paid by a director, officer, or controlling person of the Registrant 
in the successful defense of any action, suit or proceeding) is asserted by such 
director, officer or controlling person in connection with the securities being 
registered, the Registrant will, unless in the opinion of its counsel the matter 
has been settled by controlling precedent, submit to a court of appropriate 
jurisdiction the question whether such indemnification by it is against public 
policy as expressed in the Securities Act and will be governed by the final 
adjudication of such issue. 
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                                   SIGNATURES 
 
          Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act, the Registrant 
certifies that it has reasonable grounds to believe that it meets all of the 
requirements for filing on Form S-8 and has duly caused this Registration 
Statement to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly 
authorized, in the City of New York, State of New York, on June 7, 2006. 
 
                                        IMAX CORPORATION 
 
 
                                        By: /s/ Bradley J. Wechsler 
                                            ------------------------------------ 
                                        Name: Bradley J. Wechsler 
                                        Title: Co-Chairman of the Company, 
                                               Co-Chief Executive Officer and 
                                               Director 
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                               POWERS OF ATTORNEY 
 
          Each of the undersigned whose signatures appears below hereby 
constitutes and appoints Bradley J. Wechsler and Robert D. Lister, either of 
whom may act individually, as his or her lawful attorneys-in-fact and agents, 
with full power of substitution and resubstitution, for him or her and in his or 
her name, place and stead, in any and all capacities, to sign any and all 
amendments (including post-effective amendments) and supplements to this 
Registration Statement, and to file the same, with all exhibits thereto, and 
other documents in connection therewith, with the Commission, granting unto said 
attorneys-in-fact and agents full power and authority to do and perform each and 
every act and thing requisite and necessary to be done in and about the 
premises, as fully to all intents and purposes as he/she might or could do in 
person, hereby ratifying and confirming all that said attorneys-in-fact and 
agents or their substitute or substitutes may lawfully do or cause to be done by 
virtue thereof. 
 
          Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act, this Registration 
Statement has been signed below by the following persons in the capacities and 
on the date indicated. 
 
 
 
           Signature                                  Title                           Date 
           ---------                                  -----                           ---- 
                                                                             
 
 
/s/ Bradley J. Wechsler          Co-Chairman of the Company, Co-Chief Executive   June 7, 2006 
- ------------------------------   Officer and Director 
Bradley J. Wechsler              (Principal Executive Officer) 
 
 
/s/ Richard L. Gelfond           Co-Chairman of the Company, Co-Chief Executive   June 7, 2006 
- ------------------------------   Officer and Director 
Richard L. Gelfond               (Principal Executive Officer) 
 
 
/s/ Neil S. Braun                Director                                         June 7, 2006 
- ------------------------------ 
Neil S. Braun 
 
 
/s/ Kenneth G. Copland           Director                                         June 7, 2006 
- ------------------------------ 
Kenneth G. Copland 
 
 
/s/ Michael Fuchs                Director                                         June 7, 2006 
- ------------------------------ 
Michael Fuchs 
 
 
/s/ Garth M. Girvan              Director                                         June 7, 2006 
- ------------------------------ 
Garth M. Girvan 
 
 
/s/ David W. Leebron             Director                                         June 7, 2006 
- ------------------------------ 
David W. Leebron 
 
 
/s/ Marc A. Utay                 Director                                         June 7, 2006 
- ------------------------------ 
Marc A. Utay 
 
 
/s/ Francis T. Joyce             Chief Financial Officer                          June 7, 2006 
- ------------------------------   (Principal Financial Officer) 
Francis T. Joyce 
 
 
/s/ Kathryn A. Gamble            Vice President Finance, Controller               June 7, 2006 
- ------------------------------   (Principal Accounting Officer) 
Kathryn A. Gamble 
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                            AUTHORIZED REPRESENTATIVE 
 
          Pursuant to the requirements of Section 6(a) of the Securities Act, 
this Registration Statement has been signed on behalf of the Registrant by the 
undersigned, solely in their capacity as the duly authorized representatives of 
IMAX Corporation in the United States, in the City of New York, State of New 
York, on June 7, 2006. 
 
                                        IMAX U.S.A. INC. 
 
 
                                        By: /s/ Bradley J. Wechsler 
                                            ------------------------------------ 
                                        Name: Bradley J. Wechsler 
                                        Title: President 
 
 
                                        By: /s/ Robert D. Lister 
                                            ------------------------------------ 
                                        Name: Robert D. Lister 
                                        Title: Vice President 
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23.1      Consent of PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP.                         52 
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                     IMAX CORPORATION 401(K) RETIREMENT PLAN 
 
                            SUMMARY PLAN DESCRIPTION 
 
                            INTRODUCTION TO YOUR PLAN 
 
     IMAX Corporation 401(k) Retirement Plan ("Plan") has been adopted to 
provide you with the opportunity to save for retirement on a tax-deferred basis. 
This Summary Plan Description ("SPD") contains valuable information regarding 
when you may become eligible to participate in the Plan, your Plan benefits, 
your distribution options, and many other features of the Plan. You should take 
the time to read this SPD to get a better understanding of your rights and 
obligations in the Plan. 
 
     We have attempted to answer most of the questions you may have regarding 
your benefits in the Plan. If this SPD does not answer all of your questions, 
please contact the Administrator (or other Plan representative). The 
Administrator has the complete power, in its sole discretion, to determine all 
questions arising in connection with the administration, interpretation, and 
application of the Plan (and any related documents and underlying policies). Any 
such determination by the Administrator shall be conclusive and binding upon all 
persons. The name and address of the Administrator can be found in the Article 
of this SPD entitled "General Information about the Plan." 
 
     This SPD describes the Plan's benefits and obligations as contained in the 
legal Plan document, which governs the operation of the Plan. The Plan document 
is written in much more technical and precise language. If the non-technical 
language in this SPD and the technical, legal language of the Plan document 
conflict, the Plan document always governs. If you wish to receive a copy of the 
legal Plan document, please contact the Administrator. 
 
     This SPD describes the current provisions of the Plan that are designed to 
comply with applicable legal requirements. The Plan is subject to federal laws, 
such as the Employee Retirement Income Security Act ("ERISA"), the Internal 
Revenue Code, and other federal and state laws that may affect your rights. The 
provisions of the Plan are subject to revision due to changes in the law or due 
to pronouncements by the Internal Revenue Service ("IRS") or Department of Labor 
("DOL"). We may also amend this Plan. If the provisions in this SPD change, we 
will notify you. 
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                                    ARTICLE I 
                            PARTICIPATION IN THE PLAN 
 
AM I ELIGIBLE TO PARTICIPATE IN THE PLAN? 
 
     Provided you are not an Excluded Employee, you are eligible to participate 
in the Plan once you satisfy the Plan's eligibility conditions described in the 
next question. Then, you may elect to have your compensation reduced by a 
specific percentage or dollar amount, and have that amount contributed to the 
Plan as a salary deferral. In addition, your Employer may make matching 
contributions and nonelective contributions to your account. 
 
     If you are a member of a class of employees identified below, you are an 
Excluded Employee for purposes of eligibility to participate in the Plan. The 
Excluded Employees are: 
 
     -    employees whose employment is governed by a collective bargaining 
          agreement under which retirement benefits were the subject of good 
          faith bargaining, unless such agreement expressly provides for 
          participation in this Plan. 
 
     -    certain nonresident aliens who have no earned income from sources 
          within the United States. 
 
     -    a citizen of Puerto Rico 
 
     -    leased employees. 
 
     -    nonmanagement theatre workers. 
 
WHEN AM I ELIGIBLE TO PARTICIPATE IN THE PLAN? 
 
     Provided you are not an Excluded Employee, you will be eligible to 
participate in the Plan once you satisfy the Plan's age and service 
requirements. You will actually enter the Plan once you reach the entry date as 
described in the next question. 
 
     For purposes of the above, you will have met the age requirement when you 
attain age 21 and the service requirement when you complete one Year of Service. 
 
     You will have completed a Year of Service if, at the end of your first 
twelve consecutive months of employment with us, you have been credited with at 
least 1,000 Hours of Service. If you have not been credited with 1,000 Hours of 
Service by the end of your first twelve consecutive months of employment, you 
will have completed a Year of Service once you complete the required Hours of 
Service during any subsequent twelve-month period that begins on the anniversary 
of your employment date. 
 
     Please refer to page 23, ARTICLE IX, HOUR OF SERVICE, for further 
explanation on how you are credited with hours of service. 
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WHEN IS MY ENTRY DATE? 
 
     Provided you are not an Excluded Employee, you may begin participating in 
the Plan once you have satisfied the eligibility requirements and reached your 
"entry date." Your entry date is the first day of the month coinciding with or 
next following the date you satisfy the Plan's eligibility requirements. 
 
     You should note that special rules may apply if you terminate employment 
and are then rehired. If you have questions about the timing of your Plan 
participation, please contact the Administrator. 
 
DOES ALL MY SERVICE WITH THE EMPLOYER COUNT FOR PURPOSES OF PLAN ELIGIBILITY? 
 
     In determining whether you satisfy the service requirements to participate 
in the Plan, all service you perform for us will generally be counted. However, 
there are some exceptions to this general rule. 
 
     BREAK IN SERVICE RULES. For eligibility purposes, you will have a Break in 
Service if you complete less than 501 Hours of Service during the twelve-month 
period beginning on your first day of employment and any anniversary of your 
employment date. However, if you are absent from work for certain leaves of 
absence such as a maternity or paternity leave, you may be credited with 501 
Hours of Service to prevent a Break in Service. 
 
     If you are a veteran and are reemployed under the Uniformed Services 
Employment and Reemployment Rights Act of 1994, your qualified military service 
may be considered service with the Employer. If you may be affected by this law, 
ask your Administrator for further details. 
 
WHAT HAPPENS IF I'M A PARTICIPANT AND I INCUR A BREAK IN SERVICE? 
 
     If you incur a Break in Service and later complete additional service, you 
will continue to participate in the Plan in the same manner as if your Break in 
Service had not occurred. 
 
     If you were a Participant when you terminated your employment and are 
re-employed by your Employer, then you will again become a Participant on the 
date you complete one hour of service. Your period of employment before you were 
rehired is referred to as your pre-break service. Your period of employment 
after you were rehired is referred to as your post-break service. If you are 
re-employed after incurring five consecutive one-year breaks in service then 
your post-break service will not count in determining your vesting percentage in 
your pre-break Account balance. Your post-break service will count in 
determining your vesting percentage in your pre-break Account balance and any 
forfeited amounts will be restored to your Account if: 
 
     (1)  You are re-employed by your Employer before you incur five consecutive 
          one-year breaks in services, and 
 
     (2)  If you received distribution of your vested Account, you repay the 
          full amount of the distribution before the end of the five-year period 
          that begins on the date you are re-employed. 
 
 
                                                                              18 
 



 
 
                                   ARTICLE II 
                                  CONTRIBUTIONS 
 
WHAT KIND OF PLAN IS THIS? 
 
     This Plan is a type of qualified retirement plan commonly referred to as a 
401(k) Plan. As a participant in the Plan, you may elect to reduce your 
compensation by a specific percentage or dollar amount and have that amount 
contributed to the Plan on a pre-tax basis as a salary deferral. You generally 
are not taxed on your salary deferrals until you withdraw those amounts from the 
Plan. In addition, we will make additional contributions to the Plan on your 
behalf. This Article describes the types of contributions that may be made to 
the Plan and how these monies will be allocated to your account to provide for 
your retirement benefit. 
 
DO I HAVE TO CONTRIBUTE MONEY TO THE PLAN IN ORDER TO PARTICIPATE? 
 
     No, you are not required to contribute any money in order to participate in 
our Plan. However, your Employer may make matching and nonelective contributions 
to your Account. 
 
HOW MUCH MAY I CONTRIBUTE TO THE PLAN? 
 
     As a participant, you may elect to defer an amount from 1% up to 60% of 
your compensation each year instead of receiving that amount in cash. The amount 
you elect to defer, and any earnings on that amount, will not be subject to 
income tax until it is actually distributed to you. However, the amount you 
defer is counted as compensation for Social Security taxes. 
 
     During the first Plan Year in which you become eligible to participate, the 
deferral limits illustrated above will apply to your compensation only for the 
portion of the Plan Year in which you are eligible to participate. 
 
     The Administrator will allocate the amount you elect to defer to an account 
maintained on your behalf. You will always be 100% vested in this account. This 
means that you will always be entitled to all amounts that you defer. This money 
will, however, be affected by any investment gains or losses. If there is an 
investment gain, the balance in your account will increase. If there is an 
investment loss, the balance in your account will decrease. 
 
Your total deferrals in any taxable year may not exceed a dollar limit that is 
set by law. 
 
The limit is 
 
 
 
  2004      2005      2006 
- -------   -------   ------- 
               
$13,000   $14,000   $15,000 
 
 
This limit may be increased after 2006 for cost-of-living changes. 
 
     You should be aware that the annual dollar limit is an aggregate limit that 
applies to all deferrals you may make under this Plan or other cash or deferred 
arrangements (including tax-sheltered 403(b) annuity contracts, simplified 
employee pensions, or other 401(k) plans in 
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which you may be participating). Generally, if your total deferrals under all 
cash or deferred arrangements for a calendar year exceed the annual dollar 
limit, the excess must be included in your income for the year. For this reason, 
it is desirable to request in writing that these excess deferrals be returned to 
you. If you fail to request such a return, you may be taxed a second time when 
the excess deferral is ultimately distributed. 
 
     You must decide which plan or arrangement you would like to have return the 
excess. If you decide that the excess should be distributed from this Plan, you 
should communicate this in writing to the Administrator no later than the March 
1st following the close of the calendar year in which such excess deferrals were 
made. However, if the entire dollar limit is exceeded in this Plan or any other 
plan we maintain, you will be deemed to have notified the Administrator of the 
excess. The Administrator will then return the excess deferral and any earnings 
to you by April 15th. 
 
"AGE 50 OR OVER CATCH-UP CONTRIBUTION" 
 
     If you are projected to attain age 50 before the end of a calendar year, 
then effective as of July 1, 2004 you may elect to defer additional amounts 
(called "catch-up contributions") to the Plan as of the January 1st of that 
year. You may defer the additional amounts regardless of any other limitations 
on the amount that you may defer to the Plan. The maximum catch-up contribution 
that you can make in 2004 is $3,000. This amount is increased by $1,000 in each 
year after 2004 up to 2006, when the maximum is $5,000. After 2006, the maximum 
may increase for cost-of-living adjustments. Any "catch-up contributions" that 
you make will not be taken into account in determining any Employer matching 
contribution made to the Plan. 
 
     Distributions from amounts attributable to your salary deferrals before you 
terminate employment are permitted only in the following circumstance: 
 
     -    If you incur a proven financial hardship. (See the question "Can I 
          withdraw money from my account in the event of financial hardship?" 
          for more information on hardship withdrawals of your salary 
          deferrals.) 
 
     In the event you receive a hardship distribution from your deferrals to 
this Plan, you will not be allowed to make additional salary deferrals for a 
period of six (6) months after you receive the distribution. 
 
     In addition, if you are a highly compensated employee (generally owners or 
individuals receiving wages in excess of certain amounts established by law), a 
distribution from amounts attributable to your salary deferrals of certain 
excess contributions may be required to comply with the law. The Administrator 
will notify you when a distribution is required. 
 
HOW OFTEN CAN I MODIFY THE AMOUNT I CONTRIBUTE? 
 
     The amount you elect to defer will be deducted from your pay in accordance 
with a procedure established by the Administrator. The procedure will require 
that you enter into a written salary deferral agreement after you satisfy the 
Plan's eligibility requirements. You may elect to defer your salary as of your 
entry date. Such election will become effective as soon as 
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administratively feasible. Your election will remain in effect until you modify 
or terminate it. You may modify your election the 1st of each month by 
submitting a Deferral Change Form. You are also permitted to revoke your 
election as of the 1st of each month by submitting a Deferral Change Form. 
 
WILL THE EMPLOYER CONTRIBUTE TO THE PLAN? 
 
     Each year, in addition to your salary deferrals we may contribute the 
following to the Plan: 
 
     -    matching contributions. 
 
     -    profit sharing contributions. 
 
     -    qualified nonelective contributions (QNECs). (A QNEC is defined as: 
          Your Employer may designate all or a portion of any profit sharing 
          contributions for a Plan Year as "qualified nonelective contributions" 
          and allocate them to Non-Highly Compensated Employees to help the Plan 
          pass one or more annually required Internal Revenue Code 
          nondiscrimination test(s). These contributions will be allocated to 
          certain eligible Participant Accounts as a percentage of eligible 
          compensation. You will be 100% vested in these contributions and may 
          not request a hardship withdrawal of these contributions. 
 
WHAT IS THE EMPLOYER MATCHING CONTRIBUTION? 
 
     We will contribute a fixed amount equal to 100% of your salary deferrals 
that do not exceed 2% of your compensation. 
 
     Any salary deferrals that are "catch-up contributions" will not be matched. 
 
     Matching contributions will vest in accordance with the Plan's vesting 
schedule. (See the question "What is my vested interest in my account?" for more 
information on vesting.) 
 
     The Administrator will allocate to your account the matching contribution 
made to the Plan on your behalf each payroll period. 
 
WHAT IS THE EMPLOYER PROFIT SHARING CONTRIBUTION? 
 
     Each year, we may make a discretionary profit sharing contribution. 
 
HOW WILL THE EMPLOYER PROFIT SHARING CONTRIBUTION BE ALLOCATED TO MY ACCOUNT? 
 
     Our discretionary profit sharing contribution will be "allocated" or 
divided among participants eligible to share in the contribution for the Plan 
Year. 
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     Your share of any profit sharing contribution is determined by the 
     following fraction: 
 
                                       Your Compensation 
     Profit Sharing Contribution X ------------------------- 
                                   Total Compensation of All 
                                    Participants Eligible to 
                                             Share 
 
     For example: Suppose the profit sharing contribution for the Plan Year is 
     $20,000. Employee A's compensation for the Plan Year is $25,000. The total 
     compensation of all participants eligible to share, including Employee A, 
     is $250,000. Employee A's share will be: 
 
                                     $25,000 
                           $20,000 X -------- or $2,000 
                                     $250,000 
 
     In order to share in our profit sharing contribution (if any), you must 
satisfy the following conditions: 
 
     -    You must be actively employed on the last day of the Plan Year. 
 
     -    You must have completed at least 1,000 Hours of Service with the 
          Employer during the Plan Year. 
 
     -    The above conditions do not apply in the year of your death, 
          disability, or the year in which you retire at or after your Normal 
          Retirement Age. 
 
     Note that we may designate all (or any portion) of the above contribution 
as a QNEC. A QNEC is not subject to a vesting schedule. That is, you are always 
100% vested in any QNECs made on your behalf. 
 
     Note also that you will share in any QNEC made only if you are a non-highly 
compensated employee. 
 
WHAT COMPENSATION IS USED TO DETERMINE MY PLAN BENEFITS? 
 
     For the purposes of the Plan, compensation has a special meaning. 
     Compensation is defined as your total compensation that is paid to you by 
     us during the Plan Year and reported on your W-2 form. Your compensation 
     includes any salary deferrals that you make to a 401(k) plan, a Section 457 
     plan, or a Section 125 cafeteria plan, but excludes: reimbursements or 
     other expense allowances, fringe benefits, moving expenses, deferred 
     compensation, and welfare benefits. 
 
     Special rules apply if you are only a participant in the Plan for a portion 
of the Plan Year. This will happen if, for any reason, you begin participating 
in the Plan as of a date other than the 
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first day of the Plan Year. If this happens, your compensation will be 
recognized only for the period in which you are actually a participant in the 
Plan. 
 
IS THERE A LIMIT ON THE AMOUNT OF COMPENSATION THAT CAN BE CONSIDERED? 
 
     For Plan Years beginning on and after January 1, 2004, the amount of annual 
compensation that may be taken into consideration for Plan purposes is $205,000. 
This amount may be adjusted after 2004 for cost-of-living increases. 
 
ARE THERE LIMITS ON HOW MUCH CAN BE CONTRIBUTED TO MY ACCOUNT EACH YEAR? 
 
     Federal law requires that amounts contributed you and on your behalf by 
your Employer for a given limitation year generally may not exceed the lesser 
of: 
 
     -    $41,000 (or such amounts as may be prescribed by the Secretary of the 
          Treasury); or 
 
     -    100% of your annual compensation. 
 
     The limitation year for purposes of applying the above limits is the 
twelve-month period ending December 31st. Contributions under this Plan may not 
exceed the above limits. If this does occur then excess contributions in your 
Account may be forfeited or refunded to you based on the provisions of the Plan 
document. You will be notified by the Plan Administrator if you have any excess 
contributions and income tax consequences may apply on the amount of any refund 
you receive. 
 
     The above dollar limit may be adjusted after 2004 for cost-of-living 
increases. 
 
MAY I "ROLL OVER" PAYMENTS FROM OTHER RETIREMENT PLANS OR IRAS? 
 
     At the discretion of the Administrator, you may be permitted to deposit 
into the Plan distributions you have received from other plans and certain IRAs. 
Such a deposit is called a "rollover" and may result in tax savings to you. You 
may ask your prior plan administrator or trustee to directly transfer (a "direct 
rollover") to this Plan all or a portion of any amount that you are entitled to 
receive as a distribution from a prior plan. Alternatively, if you received a 
distribution from a prior plan, you may elect to deposit any amount eligible for 
rollover within 60 days of your receipt of the distribution. You should consult 
qualified counsel to determine if a rollover is permitted and in your best 
interest. 
 
     Your rollover will be placed in a separate account called a "rollover 
account." You will always be 100% vested in your "rollover account." This means 
that you will always be entitled to all of your rollover contributions. Rollover 
contributions will be affected by any investment gains or losses. 
 
     You may withdraw the amounts in your "rollover account" at any time. 
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HOW IS THE MONEY IN THE PLAN INVESTED? 
 
     You will be able to direct the investment of your interest in the Plan. 
Your Employer has established participant direction procedures setting forth 
investment choices available to you, the frequency with which you can change 
your investment choices, and instructions on how you can obtain other important 
information on directed investments available from the Administrator. You need 
to follow these procedures when you direct investments. You should review the 
information in these procedures carefully before you give investment directions. 
 
     The Plan is intended to comply with Section 404(c) of ERISA with respect to 
those accounts for which you are permitted to direct investments. If the Plan 
complies with this Section, then the fiduciaries of the Plan, including the 
Employer, the Trustee, and the Administrator, will be relieved of any legal 
liability for any losses that are the direct and necessary result of the 
investment directions that you give. Procedures must be followed in giving 
investment directions. If you fail to do so, then your investment directions 
need not be followed. You are not required to direct investments. If you choose 
not to direct investments, then the Employer or its designee is responsible for 
investing your accounts in a prudent manner. 
 
     When you direct investments, your accounts are segregated for purposes of 
determining the earnings or losses on these investments. Your account does not 
share in the investment performance of other participants who have directed 
their own investments. 
 
     You should remember that the amount of your benefits in the Plan will 
depend in part upon your choice of investments. Gains as well as losses can 
occur. There are no guarantees of performance. The Employer, the Administrator, 
and the Trustee will not provide investment advice or guarantee the performance 
of any investment you choose. 
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                                   ARTICLE III 
                               RETIREMENT BENEFITS 
 
WHAT BENEFITS WILL I RECEIVE AT NORMAL RETIREMENT? 
 
     You do not have to terminate your employment with your Employer just 
because you attain your early retirement age of 55 and complete 5 years of 
service or attain your normal retirement age of 65. You will automatically 
become 100% vested in your Account balance. You may take an early retirement 
distribution at or after age 55 and after you complete 5 years of service, but 
you must first terminate your employment with your Employer or Related Employer. 
You may take an in-service distribution from your vested Account balance once 
you attain your normal retirement age of 65, even if you are still employed. 
 
WHAT HAPPENS IF I LEAVE THE EMPLOYER'S WORKFORCE? 
 
     This Plan is designed to encourage you to stay with us until retirement. 
However, if you terminate employment for any reason (including retirement) and 
the value of your vested benefit is less than $5,000, then a distribution will 
be made to you after you terminate employment. 
 
     If your vested benefit exceeds $5,000, you may elect to receive the vested 
benefit. The distribution will then be made to you after you terminate 
employment and consent to the distribution. 
 
     See the question in Article V entitled "How will my benefits be paid?" for 
a further explanation of how benefits are paid from the Plan. 
 
     If your employment terminates for reasons other than death, disability, or 
retirement, you will be entitled to receive only your "vested percentage" of 
your account balance. (See the question in this Article entitled "What is my 
vested interest in my account?" for more information regarding vesting.) 
 
WHAT IS MY VESTED INTEREST IN MY ACCOUNT? 
 
     You are always 100% vested (which means that you are entitled to all of the 
amounts) in your account attributable to salary deferrals, as well as in the 
following contributions: 
 
     -    rollover contributions. 
 
     -    QNEC contributions. 
 
Your "vested percentage" in your account attributable to your matching and 
profit sharing contributions is determined under the following schedule and is 
based on vesting Years of Service. You will always, however, be 100% vested upon 
your Normal Retirement Age. (See the question in this Article entitled "What 
benefits will I receive at normal retirement?" for more information.) 
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       Vesting Schedule 
 
Years of Service   Percentage 
- ----------------   ---------- 
                 
  Less than 1           0% 
       1               25% 
       2               50% 
       3              100% 
       4              100% 
       5              100% 
   6 or more          100% 
 
 
     Your vested percentage will not be less than your vested percentage in the 
Plan before this amendment and restatement. 
 
HOW DO I DETERMINE MY YEARS OF SERVICE FOR VESTING PURPOSES? 
 
     You will earn a Year of Service for each year you are employed by us, 
beginning with your initial employment date, without regard to the Hours of 
Service you complete during the year. The Plan contains specific rules for 
crediting Years of Service for vesting purposes. The Administrator will track 
your service and will credit you with Years of Service in accordance with the 
terms of the Plan. If you have any questions regarding your vesting service, you 
should contact the Administrator. 
 
     The Plan has changed the methodology used to determine your years of 
service. Previously you received vesting credit for a year of service under the 
'general method' if you worked more than 1,000 hours in a Plan Year. Vesting 
under the Plan is now based upon the elapsed time method. Hours of service are 
not counted and instead periods of service are computed. A period of service is 
determined by the time you work for your Employer. Only your whole years of 
service with your Employer will be counted to compute your years of service for 
vesting purposes. For example, if you work three years and ten months then for 
vesting purposes you will receive credit for three years of service. If you were 
hired before May 1, 2000 then you will receive vesting credit for your years of 
service with your Employer based upon the following: 
 
 
 
     APPLICABLE YEAR(S)            METHOD            MEASUREMENT PERIOD 
     ------------------   ------------------------   ------------------ 
                                                
 1. Year(s) before 2000   General                    Jan. 1 to Dec. 31 
 2. 2000                  General or Elapsed Time*   Jan. 1 to Dec. 31 
 3. Year(s) after 2000    Elapsed Time               Jan. 1 to Dec. 31 
 
 
*    You will receive credit for this year based upon whichever method is more 
     favorable to you. 
 
If you were hired on or after May 1, 2000 then you will receive vesting credit 
for your years of service with your Employer based only on the elapsed time 
method. In this case, your measurement period for determining your years of 
service will generally be based upon your date of employment with your Employer. 
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DOES ALL MY SERVICE COUNT FOR VESTING PURPOSES? 
 
     In calculating your vested percentage, all service you perform for us will 
generally be counted. However, there are some exceptions to this general rule. 
 
     BREAK IN SERVICE RULES. For vesting purposes, you will have a Break in 
Service if you are not employed with us for a period of at least twelve 
consecutive months. However, if you are absent from work for certain leaves of 
absences such as a maternity or paternity leave, the twelve-consecutive-month 
period beginning on the first anniversary of the first day of such absence will 
not constitute a Break in Service. 
 
     The Administrator monitors the Break in Service rules and can provide you 
with additional information on the effect of these rules. 
 
AS A VETERAN, WILL MY MILITARY SERVICE COUNT AS SERVICE WITH THE EMPLOYER? 
 
     If you are a veteran and are reemployed under the Uniformed Services 
Employment and Reemployment Rights Act of 1994, your qualified military service 
may be considered service with us. If you may be affected by this law, ask your 
Administrator for further details. 
 
WHAT HAPPENS TO THE NON-VESTED PORTION OF A TERMINATED PARTICIPANT'S ACCOUNT? 
 
If you terminate your employment with your Employer and are less than 100% 
vested in your Employer Account, you may forfeit the non-vested portion of your 
Employer Account. A forfeiture will occur in the Plan Year that you receive a 
distribution of your entire vested Account, or if you do not receive a 
distribution, after five consecutive one year breaks in service. Forfeitures are 
retained in the Plan and will first be used to pay administrative expenses under 
the Plan, as directed by the Employer. Any remaining amounts will be used to 
reduce future Employer contributions payable under the Plan. 
 
     Example: (This example is for illustration purposes only.) Assuming your 
     vesting schedule is as follows: 
 
 
 
Years of Service   Vesting Percentage 
- ----------------   ------------------ 
                 
   less than 2              0% 
       2                   20% 
       3                   40% 
       4                   60% 
       5                   80% 
       6                  100% 
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     You terminate your employment in 2006 with five years of service and the 
     following Account: 
 
 
 
 Source    Amount   Vested Percentage   Vested Amount 
 ------    ------   -----------------   ------------- 
                                
Employee   $2,000         100%+             $2,000 
Employer   $1,000          80%              $  800 
           ------                           ------ 
   Total   $3,000                           $2,800 
 
 
     You received a $2,800 distribution in 2006 from the Plan. This represented 
     a complete distribution of your Account. A $200 forfeiture will occur in 
     2006. 
 
+    You are always 100% vested in your own employee pretax contributions and 
     earnings in the Plan. 
 
WHAT HAPPENS TO MY NON-VESTED ACCOUNT BALANCE IF I'M REHIRED? 
 
A one-year break in service occurs when you work less than one hour in a twelve 
consecutive month period. A break in service starts with the date you stop 
working for your Employer. If you are absent from work due to maternity or 
paternity reasons, then the break period will not start until after the first 
anniversary year of your absence. 
 
If you were a Participant when you terminated your employment and are 
re-employed by your Employer, then you will again become a Participant on the 
date you complete one hour of service. Your period of employment before you were 
rehired is referred to as your pre-break service. Your period of employment 
after you were rehired is referred to as your post-break service. If you are 
re-employed after incurring five consecutive one-year breaks in service then 
your post-break service will not count in determining your vesting percentage in 
your pre-break Account balance. Your post-break service will count in 
determining your vesting percentage in your pre-break Account balance and any 
forfeited amounts will be restored to your Account if: 
 
     (1)  You are re-employed by your Employer before you incur five consecutive 
          one-year breaks in service, and 
 
     (2)  If you received distribution of your vested Account, you repay the 
          full amount of the distribution before the end of the five-year period 
          that begins on the date you are re-employed. 
 
     Example: Assume you terminate employment with your Employer in 2002 with an 
Account balance of $10,000, of which $6,000 is vested. You elect to receive a 
lump sum distribution of your vested Account balance. The remainder, or $4,000, 
is forfeited in 2002. If you are rehired on January 1, 2004 and repay the $6,000 
distribution prior to January 1, 2009, the $4,000 previously forfeited will be 
restored to your Account. Additionally, your service after January 1, 2004 is 
counted towards vesting your pre-break Account balance of $10,000. 
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NOTE that if you received a "deemed" distribution because you were totally 
nonvested when you terminated your employment, your nonvested benefit will 
automatically be restored within a reasonable time following your reemployment, 
provided you have not incurred five consecutive Breaks in Service. 
 
                                   ARTICLE IV 
                               DISABILITY BENEFITS 
 
HOW IS DISABILITY DEFINED? 
 
     In the Plan, disability is defined as a physical or mental condition that 
renders you either unable to perform the duties of your customary position of 
employment for an indefinite period, or incapable of continuing any gainful 
occupation, and that the Administrator considers will be of long continued 
duration. You will also be considered disabled if you permanently lose the use 
of a part or function of your body or are permanently disfigured, and you 
terminate your employment. Your disability will be determined by the 
Administrator, who may request a physical examination by a licensed physician. 
 
WHAT HAPPENS IF I BECOME DISABLED? 
 
     If you become disabled while a participant, you will be entitled to 100% of 
your account balance. However, the actual payment of your benefits may generally 
not begin until you are entitled to a distribution under the terms of the Plan. 
 
                                    ARTICLE V 
                             FORM OF BENEFIT PAYMENT 
 
HOW WILL MY BENEFITS BE PAID? 
 
     If your vested benefit in the Plan does not exceed $5,000, then your 
benefit must be distributed to you in a single lump-sum payment as soon as is 
administratively feasible following the event that entitles you to a 
distribution. Otherwise, you must consent to the distribution before it may be 
made, and you may elect to receive a distribution under one of the following 
methods: 
 
     1. LUMP SUM DISTRIBUTIONS 
 
     Your entire vested Account balance will be paid to you in a single cash 
     distribution or other distribution that you elect. 
 
          a)   Cash Distribution 
 
          Any eligible rollover distribution paid directly to you will be 
          subject to mandatory Federal income tax withholding of 20% of the 
          taxable distribution and the remaining amount will be paid to you. You 
          cannot elect out of this tax withholding but you can avoid it by 
          electing a direct rollover distribution as 
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          described below. This withholding is not a penalty but a prepayment of 
          your Federal income taxes. 
 
          You may rollover the eligible taxable distribution you receive to an 
          individual retirement account (IRA) or your new employer's plan, if it 
          accepts rollover contributions and you roll over this distribution 
          within 60 days after receipt. You will not be taxed on any amounts 
          timely rolled over into the IRA or your new employer's Plan until 
          those amounts are later distributed to you. Any amounts not rolled 
          over may also be subject to certain early withdrawal penalties 
          prescribed under the Internal Revenue Code. 
 
          b)   Direct Rollover Distribution 
 
          As an alternative to a cash distribution paid directly to you, you may 
          request a rollover distribution of your entire eligible Account 
          balance directly into an IRA or to your new employer's eligible plan 
          if it accepts rollover contributions. Federal income taxes will not be 
          withheld on any direct rollover distribution. 
 
          1. Rollover to an IRA - You must complete the appropriate 
          documentation and indicate the name and address of the trustee, and 
          IRA account number. If your distribution is authorized by the Plan 
          Administrator, it will be forwarded to the Trustee for processing and 
          they will issue a check payable to the IRA trustee or custodian for 
          your benefit. The check will be mailed directly to the trustee or 
          custodian of your IRA. 
 
          3. Rollover to your New Employer's Retirement Plan - You should check 
          with your new employer to determine if its plan will accept rollover 
          contributions. If allowed, you must complete the appropriate 
          documentation and indicate the name, address and plan number of your 
          new employer's retirement plan. If your distribution is authorized by 
          the Plan Administrator, it will be forwarded to the Trustee for 
          processing and they will issue a check payable to the trustee of your 
          new employer's plan. The check will contain the notation "direct 
          rollover" and will be mailed directly to you and you will be 
          responsible for forwarding it on to the new trustee. 
 
          c)   Combination Cash Distribution and Direct Rollover Distributions 
 
          You may request that part of your distribution be paid directly to you 
          and the balance rolled into an IRA or your new employer's retirement 
          plan. Any cash distribution will be subject to the Federal income tax 
          withholding rules referred to in 1a) and any direct rollover 
          distribution in accordance with 1b). Your direct rollover distribution 
          must be at least $500. 
 
          You will pay income tax on the amount of any taxable distribution you 
          receive from the Plan unless it is rolled into an IRA or your new 
          employer's plan. A 10% IRS premature distribution penalty tax may also 
          apply to your taxable distribution if you are under age 59 1/2 (or 
          under age 55 and separated from service), unless it is rolled into an 
          IRA or another eligible plan. The 20% Federal income tax withheld 
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          under this section may not cover your entire income tax liability. In 
          the case of a combination distribution, if any portion of the eligible 
          rollover distribution is attributable to after-tax contributions, such 
          contributions will be considered to be withdrawn last for tax 
          purposes. Consult with your tax advisor for further details. 
 
          d)   Installment Distributions 
 
          Your vested Account balance will be paid to you in substantially equal 
          amounts over a period of time. You may elect annual or more frequent 
          installments. You may elect to receive a lump sum distribution after 
          you start to receive installment distributions, by completing the 
          appropriate documentation. The direct rollover distribution rules 
          referred to in the lump sum distribution section also apply to 
          installment distributions. 
 
MAY I DELAY THE RECEIPT OF BENEFITS? 
 
     Yes, you may delay the receipt of benefits unless a distribution is 
required to be made, as explained earlier, because your vested benefit in the 
Plan does not exceed $5,000. However, in addition to the benefit payment 
mentioned above, there are rules that require that certain minimum distributions 
be made from the Plan. If you are a more than 5% owner of the Employer, 
distributions are required to begin not later than the April 1st following the 
end of the year in which you reach age 70 1/2. If you are not a more than 5% 
owner of the Employer, distributions are required to begin not later than the 
April 1st following the later of the end of the year in which you reach age 70 
1/2 or retire. You should see the Administrator if you feel you may be affected 
by these rules. 
 
     Note that if you: (i) do not own more than 5% of the Employer; (ii) 
attained age 70 1/2 prior to 1997; (iii) had begun receiving required minimum 
in-service distributions before 1997; and (iv) have not separated from service, 
you may elect to discontinue receiving those distributions. Distributions will 
then be made when you terminate your employment. 
 
QUALIFIED DOMESTIC RELATIONS ORDER (QDRO) 
 
     Your Account may not be attached, garnished, assigned or used as collateral 
for a loan outside of this Plan except to the extent required by law. Your 
creditors may not attach, garnish or otherwise interfere with your Account 
balance except in the case of a proper Internal Revenue Service tax levy or a 
Qualified Domestic Relations Order (QDRO). A QDRO is a special order issued by 
the court in a divorce, child support or similar proceedings. In this situation, 
your spouse, or former spouse, or someone other than you or your beneficiary, 
may be entitled to a portion or all of your Account balance based on a court 
order. Participants and Beneficiaries can obtain, without charge, a copy of QDRO 
procedures from the Plan Administrator. 
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                                   ARTICLE VI 
                                 DEATH BENEFITS 
 
WHAT HAPPENS IF I DIE WHILE WORKING FOR THE EMPLOYER? 
 
     If you die while still employed by us, your entire account balance will be 
used to provide your beneficiary with a death benefit. 
 
WHO IS THE BENEFICIARY OF MY DEATH BENEFIT? 
 
     If you are married at the time of your death, your spouse will be the 
beneficiary of the entire death benefit unless an election is made to change the 
beneficiary. IF YOU WISH TO DESIGNATE A BENEFICIARY OTHER THAN YOUR SPOUSE, YOUR 
SPOUSE MUST IRREVOCABLY CONSENT TO WAIVE ANY RIGHT TO THE DEATH BENEFIT. YOUR 
SPOUSE'S CONSENT MUST BE IN WRITING, BE WITNESSED BY A NOTARY OR A PLAN 
REPRESENTATIVE, AND ACKNOWLEDGE THE SPECIFIC NONSPOUSE BENEFICIARY. 
 
     If you are married, you have named someone other than your spouse to be 
your beneficiary as described in the preceding paragraph, and wish to again 
change your beneficiary designation, your spouse must again consent to the 
change, unless you are changing your designation to name your spouse as your 
beneficiary. In addition, you may elect a beneficiary other than your spouse 
without your spouse's consent if your spouse cannot be located. 
 
     If you are not married, you may designate your beneficiary on a form to be 
supplied to you by the Administrator. 
 
     In the event no valid designation of beneficiary exists, or if the 
beneficiary is not alive at the time of your death, the death benefit will be 
paid in the following order of priority to: 
 
     (a)  Your surviving spouse; 
 
     (b)  Your children, including adopted children, per stirpes; 
 
     (c)  Your surviving parents, in equal shares; or 
 
     (d)  Your estate. 
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HOW WILL THE DEATH BENEFIT BE PAID TO MY BENEFICIARY? 
 
     The death benefit will be paid to your beneficiary in one of the following 
methods as elected by the beneficiary (unless you elected one of the following 
forms of distribution for the death benefit prior to your death): 
 
     -    A single lump-sum payment in cash or, in certain circumstances, in 
          property. 
 
     A processing fee of $35.00 will be charged to your beneficiary for the 
     lump-sum distribution. 
 
     -    Monthly, quarterly, or annual installments over a period of not more 
          than your beneficiary's assumed life expectancy. 
 
     A processing fee of $2.00 will be charged to your beneficiary for the 
     installment distribution. 
 
WHEN MUST THE LAST PAYMENT BE MADE TO MY BENEFICIARY? 
 
     If your designated beneficiary is a person (rather than your estate or some 
trusts) then minimum distributions of your death benefit must generally begin by 
the end of the year following the year of your death ("1-year rule) and must be 
paid over a period not extending beyond your beneficiary's life expectancy. If 
your spouse is the beneficiary, then under the "1-year rule" the start of 
payments may be delayed until the year in which you would have attained age 70 
1/2 unless he or she elects to begin distributions over his or her life 
expectancy before then. However, instead of the "1-year rule" your beneficiary 
may elect to have the entire death benefit paid by the end of the fifth year 
following the year of your death (the "5-year rule"). Generally, if your 
beneficiary is not a person, your entire death benefit must be paid under the 
"5-year rule". 
 
     Since your spouse has certain rights in the death benefit, you should 
immediately report any change in your marital status to the Administrator. 
 
WHAT HAPPENS IF I'M A PARTICIPANT, TERMINATE EMPLOYMENT, AND DIE BEFORE 
RECEIVING ALL MY BENEFITS? 
 
     If you terminate employment with us and subsequently die, your beneficiary 
will be entitled to the vested percentage of your remaining account balance at 
the time of your death. 
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                                   ARTICLE VII 
                            IN-SERVICE DISTRIBUTIONS 
 
CAN I WITHDRAW MONEY FROM MY ACCOUNT WHILE WORKING? 
 
     You may receive a distribution from the Plan prior to your termination of 
employment if you satisfy certain conditions. These conditions are described 
below. However, this distribution will reduce the value of the benefits you will 
receive when you retire. Any in-service distribution is made at your election 
and will be made in accordance with the forms of distribution available in the 
Plan. 
 
     You may request an in-service distribution from the following accounts: 
 
     -    Your profit sharing and/or matching contributions once you have 
          attained age 55. 
 
     -    Your rollover contributions, if any, at any time. 
 
CAN I WITHDRAW MONEY FROM MY ACCOUNT IN THE EVENT OF FINANCIAL HARDSHIP? 
 
     Yes, if you satisfy certain conditions. This hardship distribution is not 
in addition to your other benefits and will therefore reduce the value of the 
benefits you will receive at retirement. 
 
     -    You may request a hardship withdrawal from your salary deferrals. 
 
     A hardship distribution may be made to satisfy certain immediate and heavy 
financial needs that you have. A hardship may only be made for payment of the 
following: 
 
     -    Expenses for medical care (described in Section 213(d) of the Internal 
          Revenue Code) previously incurred by you or your dependent or 
          necessary for you or your dependent to obtain medical care; 
 
     -    Costs directly related to the purchase of your principal residence 
          (excluding mortgage payments); 
 
     -    Tuition, related educational fees, and room and board expenses for the 
          next twelve (12) months of post-secondary education for yourself, your 
          spouse or dependent; 
 
     -    Amounts necessary to prevent your eviction from your principal 
          residence or foreclosure on the mortgage of your principal residence. 
 
     If you have one of the above expenses, a hardship distribution can be made 
only if you certify and agree that all of the following conditions are 
satisfied: 
 
     -    The distribution is not in excess of the amount of your immediate and 
          heavy financial need. The amount of your immediate and heavy financial 
          need may include any amounts necessary to pay any federal, state, or 
          local income taxes or penalties reasonably 
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          anticipated to result from the distribution; 
 
     -    You have obtained all distributions, other than hardship 
          distributions, and all nontaxable (at the time of the loan) loans 
          currently available under all plans maintained by your Employer; 
 
     -    That your salary deferrals will be suspended for at least six (6) 
          months after your receipt of the hardship distribution. 
 
In addition to these rules, there are restrictions placed on hardship 
distributions that are made from your salary deferrals. Any hardship 
distribution from these amounts will be limited, as of the date of distribution, 
to the balance of your salary deferral account, as of the end of the last Plan 
Year ending before July 1, 1989, plus your total salary deferrals after such 
date, reduced by the amount of any previous distributions made to you from your 
salary deferral account. Ask the Administrator if you need further details. 
 
ARE THERE ANY LIMITATIONS THAT APPLY TO THE IN-SERVICE DISTRIBUTIONS DESCRIBED 
ABOVE? 
 
Yes. The number of in-service distributions that you may take in a Plan Year is 
unlimited. 
 
                                  ARTICLE VIII 
                         TAX TREATMENT OF DISTRIBUTIONS 
 
WHAT ARE MY TAX CONSEQUENCES WHEN I RECEIVE A DISTRIBUTION FROM THE PLAN? 
 
     Generally, you must include any Plan distribution in your taxable income in 
the year in which you receive the distribution. The tax treatment may also 
depend on your age when you receive the distribution. Certain distributions made 
to you when you are under age 59 1/2 could be subject to an additional 10% tax. 
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CAN I REDUCE OR DEFER TAX ON MY DISTRIBUTION? 
 
     You may reduce, or defer entirely, the tax due on your distribution through 
use of one of the following methods: 
 
     (a)  The rollover of all or a portion of the distribution to an Individual 
          Retirement Account or Annuity (IRA) or another qualified employer 
          plan. This will result in no tax being due until you begin withdrawing 
          funds from the IRA or other qualified employer plan. The rollover of 
          the distribution, however, MUST be made within strict time frames 
          (normally, within 60 days after you receive your distribution). Under 
          certain circumstances all or a portion of a distribution (such as a 
          hardship distribution) may not qualify for this rollover treatment. In 
          addition, most distributions will be subject to mandatory federal 
          income tax withholding at a rate of 20%. This will reduce the amount 
          you actually receive. For this reason, if you wish to roll over all or 
          a portion of your distribution amount, the direct transfer option 
          described in paragraph (b) below would be the better choice. 
 
     (b)  For most distributions, you may request that a direct transfer 
          (sometimes referred to as a direct rollover) of all or a portion of a 
          distribution be made to either an Individual Retirement Account or 
          Annuity (IRA) or another qualified employer plan willing to accept the 
          transfer. A direct transfer will result in no tax being due until you 
          withdraw funds from the IRA or other qualified employer plan. Like the 
          rollover, under certain circumstances all or a portion of the amount 
          to be distributed may not qualify for this direct transfer. If you 
          elect to actually receive the distribution rather than request a 
          direct transfer, then in most cases 20% of the distribution amount 
          will be withheld for federal income tax purposes. 
 
     WHENEVER YOU RECEIVE A DISTRIBUTION, THE ADMINISTRATOR WILL DELIVER TO YOU 
A MORE DETAILED EXPLANATION OF THESE OPTIONS. HOWEVER, THE RULES THAT DETERMINE 
WHETHER YOU QUALIFY FOR FAVORABLE TAX TREATMENT ARE VERY COMPLEX. YOU SHOULD 
CONSULT WITH QUALIFIED TAX COUNSEL BEFORE MAKING A CHOICE. 
 
                                   ARTICLE IX 
                                HOURS OF SERVICE 
 
WHAT IS AN HOUR OF SERVICE? 
 
     An Hour of Service is: 
 
     (a)  each hour for which you are directly or indirectly compensated by the 
          Employer for the performance of duties during the Plan Year; 
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     (b)  each hour for which you are directly or indirectly compensated by the 
          Employer for reasons other than the performance of duties (such as 
          vacation, holidays, sickness, disability, lay-off, military duty, jury 
          duty or leave of absence during the Plan Year); and 
 
     (c)  each hour for back pay awarded or agreed to by the Employer. 
 
     You will not be credited for the same Hours of Service both under (a) or 
(b), as the case may be, and under (c). 
 
HOW ARE HOURS OF SERVICE CREDITED? 
 
     You will be credited with your actual Hours of Service. 
 
                                    ARTICLE X 
                                      LOANS 
 
MAY I BORROW MONEY FROM THE PLAN? 
 
     Yes. You may request a participant loan in a manner provided by the 
Administrator. Your ability to obtain a participant loan depends on certain 
factors. The Administrator will determine whether you satisfy these factors. 
 
LOAN RULES 
 
     Loans shall be made available to all qualifying participants on a 
reasonably equivalent basis. However, loans may not be made to an eligible 
Employee who makes a rollover contribution and who has not satisfied the Plan's 
age, service and entry date requirements. Loans are not considered distributions 
and are not subject to federal or state income taxes, provided they are repaid 
as required. While you do not have to pay interest on your loan, both the 
principal and interest are reinvested in your account. Loans will be based on 
the following procedures: 
 
     1.   LOAN APPLICATIONS 
 
     If you have met the Plan's eligibility and entry date requirements, you may 
only apply for one 1 loan each Plan Year. If you are married Participant, you 
must obtain your spouse's consent on the promissory note before you can obtain 
the loan. Your spouse's consent must be witnessed by a Plan representative or a 
notary public. Loans will be allowed for any purpose. To apply for a loan, 
please contact your Plan Administrator for the appropriate form. You will incur 
a set-up fee for your loan. There is currently a one-time set-up fee of $75 to 
initiate a loan and an annual maintenance fee of $25. These fees will be charged 
directly to your account. 
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     2.   LOAN AMOUNTS 
 
     The minimum loan is $1,000 and the maximum amount is the lesser of one-half 
of your vested Account balance or $50,000 reduced by the highest outstanding 
loan balance in your Account during the prior twelve month period. All of your 
loans from plans maintained by your Employer or a Related Employer will be 
considered for purposes of determining the maximum amount of your loan. Up to 
50% of your vested Account balance may be used as collateral for any loan. 
 
     3.   NUMBER OF LOANS 
 
     You may only have 1 loan outstanding at any given time. If you have an 
existing loan you may not apply for another loan until the existing loan is paid 
in full. 
 
     4.   INTEREST RATE 
 
     All loans shall bear a reasonable rate of interest as determined by the 
Plan Administrator based on the prevailing interest rates charged by persons in 
the business of lending money for loans which would be made under similar 
circumstances. The interest rate shall remain fixed throughout the duration of 
the loan. The interest rate is equal to the prime lending rate plus 1%. 
 
     5.   LOAN REPAYMENTS AND LOAN MATURITY 
 
     All loans must be repaid in level payments generally through after-tax 
payroll deductions on at least a quarterly basis over a period not to exceed 
five years unless it is for the purchase of your principal residence in which 
case the loan repayment period may not exceed beyond ten years from the date of 
the loan. If repayment is not made by payroll deductions, a loan shall be repaid 
to the Plan by payment to the Employer. The level repayments requirements may be 
waived for a period of one year or less if you are on leave of absence, however, 
your loan must still be repaid in full on the maturity date. If a loan is not 
repaid within the stated period, it will be treated as a taxable distribution to 
you. 
 
     6.   SOURCE OF LOAN PROCEEDS 
 
     Loans proceeds will be withdrawn from available contribution sources and 
investment options in the order established by the Trustee. You may only borrow 
from the following contribution sources: 
 
     *    Employee Deferral 
 
     *    Rollover 
 
     *    QNEC 
 
     *    QMAC 
 
     *    Discretionary Profit Sharing 
 
Please contact the Plan Administrator for more information. 
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     7.   DEFAULT OR TERMINATION OF EMPLOYMENT 
 
The Plan Administrator shall consider a loan in default if any scheduled 
repayment remains unpaid at the end of the calendar quarter following the 
calendar quarter in which a scheduled repayment was due if there is an 
outstanding principal balance existing on a loan after the last scheduled date. 
In the event of default, death, disability or termination of employment, the 
entire outstanding principal and accrued interest shall be immediate due and 
payable. In addition, you will be deemed to have received a taxable distribution 
from the Plan. 
 
                                   ARTICLE XI 
                          YOUR PLAN'S "TOP-HEAVY RULES" 
 
WHAT IS A "TOP-HEAVY" PLAN? 
 
     A retirement plan that primarily benefits "key employees" is called a 
"top-heavy plan." Key employees are certain owners or officers of our 
organization. A Plan is generally a "top-heavy plan" when more than 60% of the 
Plan's assets are in the accounts of key employees. 
 
     Each year, the Administrator is responsible for determining whether the 
Plan is a "top-heavy plan." 
 
WHAT HAPPENS IF THE PLAN BECOMES "TOP-HEAVY"? 
 
     If the Plan becomes top-heavy in any Plan Year, then non-key employees will 
be entitled to certain "top-heavy minimum benefits," and other special rules 
will apply. Among these top-heavy rules are the following: 
 
     -    Your Employer may be required to make a contribution on your behalf in 
          order to provide you with at least "top-heavy minimum benefits." 
 
     -    If you are a participant in more than one Plan, you may not be 
          entitled to "top-heavy minimum benefits" in both Plans. 
 
                                   ARTICLE XII 
                    PROTECTED BENEFITS AND CLAIMS PROCEDURES 
 
IS MY BENEFIT PROTECTED? 
 
     As a general rule, your interest in your account, including your "vested 
interest," may not be alienated. This means that your interest may not be sold, 
used as collateral for a loan (other than for a Plan loan), given away or 
otherwise transferred. In addition, your creditors may not attach, garnish, or 
otherwise interfere with your account. 
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ARE THERE ANY EXCEPTIONS TO THE GENERAL RULE? 
 
     There are two exceptions to this general rule. The Administrator must honor 
a "qualified domestic relations order." A "qualified domestic relations order" 
is defined as a decree or order issued by a court that obligates you to pay 
child support or alimony, or otherwise allocates a portion of your assets in the 
Plan to your spouse, former spouse, child, or other dependent. If a qualified 
domestic relations order is received by the Administrator, all or a portion of 
your benefits may be used to satisfy the obligation. The Administrator will 
determine the validity of any domestic relations order received. You and your 
beneficiaries can obtain, without charge, a copy of the QUALIFIED DOMESTIC 
RELATIONS ORDER PROCEDURE from the Administrator. 
 
     The second exception applies if you are involved with the Plan's 
administration. If you are found liable for any action that adversely affects 
the Plan, the Administrator can offset your benefits by the amount that you are 
ordered or required by a court to pay the Plan. All or a portion of your 
benefits may be used to satisfy any such obligation to the Plan. 
 
CAN THE PLAN BE AMENDED? 
 
     Yes, we have the right to amend the Plan at any time. In no event, however, 
will any amendment authorize or permit any part of the Plan assets to be used 
for purposes other than the exclusive benefit of participants or their 
beneficiaries. Additionally, no amendment will cause any reduction in the amount 
credited to your account. 
 
WHAT HAPPENS IF THE PLAN IS DISCONTINUED OR TERMINATED? 
 
     Although we intend to maintain the Plan indefinitely, we reserve the right 
to terminate the Plan at any time. Upon termination, no further contributions 
will be made to the Plan and all amounts credited to your accounts will become 
100% vested. We will direct the distribution of your accounts in a manner 
permitted by the Plan as soon as practical. (See the question entitled "How will 
my benefits be paid?" in Article V for a further explanation.) You will be 
notified if the Plan is terminated. 
 
HOW DO I SUBMIT A CLAIM FOR PLAN BENEFITS? 
 
     Benefits will be paid to you and your beneficiaries without the necessity 
of formal claims. However, if you think an error has been made in determining 
your benefits, then you or your beneficiaries may make a request for any Plan 
benefits to which you believe you are entitled. Any such request should be in 
writing and should be made to the Administrator. 
 
     If the Administrator determines the claim is valid, then you will receive a 
statement describing the amount of benefit, the method or methods of payment, 
the timing of distributions, and other information relevant to the payment of 
the benefit. 
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WHAT IF MY BENEFITS ARE DENIED? 
 
     Your request for Plan benefits will be considered a claim for Plan 
benefits, and it will be subject to a full and fair review. If your claim is 
wholly or partially denied, the Administrator will provide you with a written or 
electronic notification of the Plan's adverse determination. This written or 
electronic notification must be provided to you within a reasonable period of 
time, but not later than 90 days after the receipt of your claim by the 
Administrator, unless the Administrator determines that special circumstances 
require an extension of time for processing your claim. If the Administrator 
determines that an extension of time for processing is required, written notice 
of the extension will be furnished to you prior to the termination of the 
initial 90-day period. In no event will such extension exceed a period of 90 
days from the end of such initial period. The extension notice will indicate the 
special circumstances requiring an extension of time and the date by which the 
Plan expects to render the benefit determination. 
 
     In the case of a claim for disability benefits, if disability is determined 
by a physician chosen by the Administrator (rather than relying upon a 
determination of disability for Social Security purposes), then instead of the 
above, the Administrator will provide you with written or electronic 
notification of the Plan's adverse benefit determination within a reasonable 
period of time, but not later than 45 days after receipt of the claim by the 
Plan. This period may be extended by the Plan for up to 30 days, provided that 
the Administrator both determines that such an extension is necessary due to 
matters beyond the control of the Plan and notifies you, prior to the expiration 
of the initial 45-day period, of the circumstances requiring the extension of 
time and the date by which the Plan expects to render a decision. If, prior to 
the end of the first 30-day extension period the Administrator determines that, 
due to matters beyond the control of the Plan, a decision cannot be rendered 
within that extension period, the period for making the determination may be 
extended for up to an additional 30 days, provided that the Administrator 
notifies you, prior to the expiration of the first 30-day extension period, of 
the circumstances requiring the extension and the date as of which the Plan 
expects to render a decision. In the case of any such extension, the notice of 
extension will specifically explain the standards on which entitlement to a 
benefit is based, the unresolved issues that prevent a decision on the claim, 
and the additional information needed to resolve those issues, and you will be 
afforded at least 45 days within which to provide the specified information. 
 
     The Administrator's written or electronic notification of any adverse 
benefit determination must contain the following information: 
 
     (a)  The specific reason or reasons for the adverse determination. 
 
     (b)  Reference to the specific Plan provisions on which the determination 
          is based. 
 
     (c)  A description of any additional material or information necessary for 
          you to perfect the claim and an explanation of why such material or 
          information is necessary. 
 
     (d)  Appropriate information as to the steps to be taken if you or your 
          beneficiary want to submit your claim for review. 
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     (e)  In the case of disability benefits where the disability is determined 
          by a physician chosen by the Administrator: 
 
          (i)  If an internal rule, guideline, protocol, or other similar 
               criterion was relied upon in making the adverse determination, 
               either the specific rule, guideline, protocol, or other similar 
               criterion; or a statement that such rule, guideline, protocol, or 
               other similar criterion was relied upon in making the adverse 
               determination and that a copy of the rule, guideline, protocol, 
               or other similar criterion will be provided to you free of charge 
               upon request. 
 
          (ii) If the adverse benefit determination is based on a medical 
               necessity or experimental treatment or similar exclusion or 
               limit, either an explanation of the scientific or clinical 
               judgment for the determination, applying the terms of the Plan to 
               your medical circumstances, or a statement that such explanation 
               will be provided to you free of charge upon request. 
 
     If your claim has been denied or deemed denied, and you want to submit your 
claim for review, you must follow the Claims Review Procedure below. 
 
WHAT IS THE CLAIMS REVIEW PROCEDURE? 
 
     Upon the denial of your claim for benefits, you may file your claim for 
review, in writing, with the Administrator. 
 
     (a)  YOU MUST FILE THE CLAIM FOR REVIEW NO LATER THAN 60 DAYS AFTER YOU 
          HAVE RECEIVED WRITTEN NOTIFICATION OF THE DENIAL OF YOUR CLAIM FOR 
          BENEFITS, OR IF NO WRITTEN DENIAL OF YOUR CLAIM WAS PROVIDED, NO LATER 
          THAN 60 DAYS AFTER THE DEEMED DENIAL OF YOUR CLAIM. 
 
          HOWEVER, IF YOUR CLAIM IS FOR DISABILITY BENEFITS AND DISABILITY IS 
     DETERMINED BY A PHYSICIAN CHOSEN BY THE ADMINISTRATOR, THEN INSTEAD OF THE 
     ABOVE, YOU MUST FILE THE CLAIM FOR REVIEW NO LATER THAN 180 DAYS FOLLOWING 
     RECEIPT OF NOTIFICATION OF AN ADVERSE BENEFIT DETERMINATION. 
 
     (b)  You may submit written comments, documents, records, and other 
          information relating to your claim for benefits. 
 
     (c)  You may review all pertinent documents relating to the denial of your 
          claim and submit any issues and comments, in writing, to the 
          Administrator. 
 
     (d)  You will be provided, upon request and free of charge, reasonable 
          access to, and copies of, all documents, records, and other 
          information relevant to your claim for benefits. 
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     (e)  Your claim for review must be given a full and fair review. This 
          review will take into account all comments, documents, records, and 
          other information submitted by you relating to your claim, without 
          regard to whether such information was submitted or considered in the 
          initial benefit determination. 
 
     In addition to the Claims Review Procedure above, if your claim is for 
disability benefits and disability is determined by a physician chosen by the 
Administrator, then the Claims Review Procedure provides that: 
 
     (a)  Your claim will be reviewed without deference to the initial adverse 
          benefit determination and the review will be conducted by an 
          appropriate named fiduciary of the Plan who is neither the individual 
          who made the adverse benefit determination that is the subject of the 
          appeal, nor the subordinate of such individual. 
 
     (b)  In deciding an appeal of any adverse benefit determination that is 
          based in whole or part on medical judgment, the appropriate named 
          fiduciary will consult with a health care professional who has 
          appropriate training and experience in the field of medicine involved 
          in the medical judgment. 
 
     (c)  Any medical or vocational experts whose advice was obtained on behalf 
          of the Plan in connection with your adverse benefit determination will 
          be identified, without regard to whether the advice was relied upon in 
          making the benefit determination. 
 
     (d)  The health care professional engaged for purposes of a consultation in 
          (b) above will be an individual who is neither an individual who was 
          consulted in connection with the adverse benefit determination that is 
          the subject of the appeal, nor the subordinate of any such individual. 
 
     The Administrator will provide you with written or electronic notification 
of the Plan's benefit determination on review. The Administrator must provide 
you with notification of this denial within 60 days after the Administrator's 
receipt of your written claim for review, unless the Administrator determines 
that special circumstances require an extension of time for processing your 
claim. If the Administrator determines that an extension of time for processing 
is required, written notice of the extension will be furnished to you prior to 
the termination of the initial 60-day period. In no event will such extension 
exceed a period of 60 days from the end of the initial period. The extension 
notice will indicate the special circumstances requiring an extension of time 
and the date by which the Plan expects to render the determination on review. 
However, if the claim relates to disability benefits and disability is 
determined by a physician chosen by the Administrator, then 45 days will apply 
instead of 60 days in the preceding sentences. In the case of an adverse benefit 
determination, the notification will set forth: 
 
     (a)  The specific reason or reasons for the adverse determination. 
 
     (b)  Reference to the specific Plan provisions on which the benefit 
          determination is based. 
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     (c)  A statement that you are entitled to receive, upon request and free of 
          charge, reasonable access to, and copies of, all documents, records, 
          and other information relevant to your claim for benefits. 
 
     (d)  In the case of disability benefits where disability is determined by a 
          physician chosen by the Administrator: 
 
          (i)  If an internal rule, guideline, protocol, or other similar 
               criterion was relied upon in making the adverse determination, 
               either the specific rule, guideline, protocol, or other similar 
               criterion; or a statement that such rule, guideline, protocol, or 
               other similar criterion was relied upon in making the adverse 
               determination and that a copy of the rule, guideline, protocol, 
               or other similar criterion will be provided to you free of charge 
               upon request. 
 
          (ii) If the adverse benefit determination is based on a medical 
               necessity or experimental treatment or similar exclusion or 
               limit, either an explanation of the scientific or clinical 
               judgment for the determination, applying the terms of the Plan to 
               your medical circumstances, or a statement that such explanation 
               will be provided to you free of charge upon request. 
 
     If you have a claim for benefits that is denied or ignored, in whole or in 
part, you may file suit in a state or federal court. However, in order to do so, 
you must file the suit no later than 180 days after the Administrator makes a 
final determination to deny your claim. 
 
WHAT ARE MY RIGHTS AS A PLAN PARTICIPANT? 
 
     As a participant in the Plan you are entitled to certain rights and 
protections under ERISA. ERISA provides that all Plan participants are entitled 
to: 
 
     (a)  Examine, without charge, at the Administrator's office and at other 
          specified locations, all documents governing the Plan, including 
          insurance contracts and collective bargaining agreements; and a copy 
          of the latest annual report (Form 5500 Series) filed by the Plan with 
          the U.S. Department of Labor and available at the Public Disclosure 
          Room of the Employee Benefits Security Administration. 
 
     (b)  Obtain, upon written request to the Administrator, copies of documents 
          governing the operation of the Plan, including insurance contracts and 
          collective bargaining agreements, and copies of the latest annual 
          report (Form 5500 Series) and an updated SPD. The Administrator may 
          make a reasonable charge for copies. 
 
     (c)  Receive a summary of the Plan's annual financial report. The 
          Administrator is required by law to furnish each participant with a 
          copy of this summary annual report. 
 
     (d)  Obtain a statement telling you whether you have a right to receive a 
          pension at Normal Retirement Age and, if so, what your benefits would 
          be at Normal Retirement Age if you stop working under the Plan now. If 
          you do not have a right to a pension 
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          benefit, the statement will tell you how many years you have to work 
          to earn a right to a pension. THIS STATEMENT MUST BE REQUESTED IN 
          WRITING AND IS NOT REQUIRED TO BE GIVEN MORE THAN ONCE EVERY TWELVE 
          (12) MONTHS. The Plan must provide this statement free of charge. 
 
     In addition to creating rights for Plan participants, ERISA imposes duties 
upon the people who are responsible for the operation of the Plan. The people 
who operate your Plan, called "fiduciaries" of the Plan, have a duty to do so 
prudently and in the interest of you and other Plan participants and 
beneficiaries. No one, including your Employer or any other person, may fire you 
or otherwise discriminate against you in any way to prevent you from obtaining a 
pension benefit or exercising your rights under ERISA. 
 
     If your claim for a pension benefit is denied or ignored, in whole or in 
part, you have a right to know why this was done, to obtain copies of documents 
relating to the decision without charge, and to appeal any denial, all within 
certain time schedules. 
 
     Under ERISA, there are steps you can take to enforce the above rights. For 
instance, if you request a copy of Plan documents or the latest annual report 
from the Plan and do not receive them within 30 days, you may file suit in a 
federal court. In such a case, the court may require the Administrator to 
provide the materials and pay you up to $110.00 a day until you receive the 
materials, unless the materials were not sent because of reasons beyond the 
control of the Administrator. 
 
     If you have a claim for benefits that is denied or ignored, in whole or in 
part, you may file suit in a state or federal court. In addition, if you 
disagree with the Plan's decision or lack thereof concerning the qualified 
status of a domestic relations order or a medical child support order, you may 
file suit in federal court. You and your beneficiaries can obtain, without 
charge, a copy of the qualified domestic relations order procedures from the 
Administrator. 
 
     If it should happen that the Plan's fiduciaries misuse the Plan's money, or 
if you are discriminated against for asserting your rights, you may seek 
assistance from the U.S. Department of Labor, or you may file suit in a federal 
court. The court will decide who should pay court costs and legal fees. If you 
are successful, the court may order the person you have sued to pay these costs 
and fees. If you lose, the court may order you to pay these costs and fees if, 
for example, it finds your claim is frivolous. 
 
WHAT CAN I DO IF I HAVE QUESTIONS OR I BELIEVE MY RIGHTS HAVE BEEN VIOLATED? 
 
If you have any questions about the Plan, you should contact the Administrator. 
If you have any questions about this statement, or about your rights under 
ERISA, or if you need assistance in obtaining documents from the Administrator, 
you should contact the nearest office of the Employee Benefits Security 
Administration, U.S. Department of Labor, listed in the telephone directory or 
the Division of Technical Assistance and Inquiries, Employee Benefits Security 
Administration, U.S. Department of Labor, 200 Constitution Avenue, N.W., 
Washington, D.C. 20210. You may also obtain certain publications about your 
rights and responsibilities under ERISA by calling the publications hotline of 
the Employee Benefits Security Administration. 
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                                  ARTICLE XIII 
                       GENERAL INFORMATION ABOUT THE PLAN 
 
     There is certain general information that you may need to know about the 
Plan. This information has been summarized for you in this Article. 
 
GENERAL PLAN INFORMATION 
 
     The full name of the Plan is IMAX Corporation 401(k) Retirement Plan. 
 
     Your Employer has assigned Plan Number 001 to your Plan. 
 
     This Plan was originally effective on January 1, 1993. The amended and 
restated provisions of the Plan become effective on July 1, 2004. 
 
     The Plan's records are maintained on a twelve-month period of time. This is 
known as the Plan Year. The Plan Year begins on January 1 and ends on December 
31. 
 
     Valuations of the Plan are generally made annually on the last day of the 
Plan Year. Certain distributions, such as required minimum distributions, are 
based on the Anniversary Date of the Plan. This date is the last day of the Plan 
Year. 
 
     The Plan and Trust will be governed by the laws of Ontario to the extent 
not governed by United States federal law. 
 
     Benefits provided by the Plan are NOT insured by the Pension Benefit 
Guaranty Corporation (PBGC) under Title IV of the Employee Retirement Income 
Security Act of 1974 because the insurance provisions under ERISA are not 
applicable to this type of Plan. 
 
EMPLOYER INFORMATION 
 
     The Plan sponsor's name, address, and identification number are: 
 
     IMAX Corporation 
     2525 Speakman Drive, Sheridan Park 
     Mississauga, ON L5K IBI 
     98-0140269 
 
     Service of legal process may be made upon the Plan sponsor or your 
Employer, if not the Plan sponsor. Service of legal process may also be made 
upon the Trustee or Administrator. 
 
     The Plan allows other employers to adopt its provisions. You or your 
beneficiaries may examine or obtain a complete list of employers, if any, who 
have adopted the Plan by making a written request to the Administrator. 
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     Other Employers who have adopted the provisions of the Plan are: 
 
     David Keighley Productions 70 MM Inc. 
     95-3996963 
 
     Nyack Theatre L.L.C. - IMAX (r) Theatre at Palisades Centre 
     52-2055001 
 
     IMAX Theatre Holding (California I) Co. - Esquire IMAX (r) Theatre 
     68-0432572 
 
     AZ Big Frame Theatre L.L.C. - IMAX (r) Theatre at Arizona Mills 
     52-2053926 
 
     IMAX Rhode Island Limited Partnership - Feinstein IMAX (r) Theatre 
     98-0176677 
 
     Chicago Theatre, LLC 
     82-0565362 
 
     Imation IMAX Theatre, LLC 
     52-2254901 
 
     IMAX Indianapolis LLC 
     35-2133466 
 
ADMINISTRATOR INFORMATION 
 
     The Plan's Administrator is responsible for the day-to-day administration 
     and operation of the Plan. For example, the Administrator maintains the 
     Plan records, including your account information, provides you with the 
     forms you need to complete for Plan participation and directs the payment 
     of your account at the appropriate time. The Administrator will also allow 
     you to review the formal Plan document and certain other materials related 
     to the Plan. If you have any questions about the Plan and your 
     participation, you should contact the Administrator. The Administrator may 
     designate other parties to perform some duties of the Administrator. 
 
     The Administrator has the complete power, in its sole discretion, to 
determine all questions arising in connection with the administration, 
interpretation, and application of the Plan (and any related documents and 
underlying policies). Any such determination by the Administrator is conclusive 
and binding upon all persons. 
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     The name, address, and business telephone number of the Plan's 
     Administrator are: 
 
     IMAX Corporation 
     2525 Speakman Drive, Sheridan Park 
     Mississauga, ON L5K IBI 
     905-403-6500 
 
TRUSTEE INFORMATION 
 
     All money that is contributed to the Plan is held in a trust fund. The 
Trustee is responsible for the safekeeping of the trust fund. The trust fund 
established by the Plan's Trustee will be the funding medium used for the 
accumulation of assets from which benefits will be distributed. 
 
     The name and address of the Plan's Trustee is: 
 
     ABN AMRO Trust Services Company 
     161 North Clark Street 
     Chicago, Illinois 60601 
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                                                                     EXHIBIT 5.1 
 
                              MCCARTHY TETRAULT LLP 
                               Box 48, Suite 4700 
                           Toronto Dominion Bank Tower 
                            Toronto, Ontario M5K 1E6 
 
Division of Corporation Finance 
Securities and Exchange Commission 
100 F Street, N.E. 
Washington, D.C. 20549 
 
June 7, 2006 
 
We have acted as Canadian counsel to IMAX Corporation, a corporation 
incorporated under the laws of Canada (hereinafter called the "Company"), in 
connection with the Registration Statement on Form S-8 (the "Registration 
Statement") of the Company to be filed with the Securities and Exchange 
Commission under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, with respect to the 
50,000 shares of Common Stock, without par value, of the Company (the "Shares"), 
to be purchased or sold from time to time pursuant to the Company's 401(k) 
Retirement Plan (the "Plan"). 
 
In so acting, we have examined originals or copies of the Registration Statement 
and the Plan, the Articles of Incorporation of the Company, and such other 
corporate document and records of the Company as we have deemed relevant and 
necessary as a basis for this opinion. In particular, we have relied upon a 
certificate of an officer of the Company with respect to the matters set forth 
therein. 
 
For purposes of this opinion we have assumed the genuineness of all signatures 
on all documents and the completeness, and the conformity to original so 
documents, of all copies submitted to us and that all representations of fact 
(other than those opined on below) expressed in or implied by the documents are 
accurate. We are admitted to practice law only in the Province of Ontario, 
Canada and our opinion is limited to matters governed by the law of Ontario and 
the laws of Canada applicable therein. 
 
On the basis of the foregoing, we are of the opinion that the Shares to be 
purchased or sold pursuant to the terms of the Plan are validly issued, fully 
paid and non-assessable. 
 
We hereby consent to the filing of this opinion as an exhibit to the 
Registration Statement. 
 
                                        Very truly yours, 
 
                                        /s/ McCarthy Tetrault LLP 
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                                                                     EXHIBIT 5.2 
 
INTERNAL REVENUE SERVICE                Department of the Treasury 
 
                                        Washington DC, 20224 
 
Plan Description: Prototype Non-Standardized Profit Sharing Plan with CODA 
 
FFN: 50311690701-001 Case: 200104611 EIN: 36-4041298 
 
BPD: 01 Plan: 005 Letter serial No: K308221a 
 
                                        Contact Person: Ms Arrington 50-00197 
 
CHICAGO TRUST CO.                       Telephone Number: (202) 283-8811 
 
171 NORTH CLARK STREET                  In Reference to: T:EP:RA:ICU 
 
CHICAGO, IL 60601                       Date: 08/30/2001 
 
Dear Applicant: 
 
In our opinion, the form of the plan identified above in acceptable under 
Section 401 of the Internal Revenue Code for use by employers for the benefit of 
their employees. This opinion relates only to the acceptability of the form of 
the plan under the Internal Revenue code. It is not an opinion of the effect of 
other Federal or local Statutes. 
 
You must furnish a copy of this letter to each employer who adopts this plan. 
You are also required to send a copy of the approved form of the plan, any 
approved amendments and related documents to Employee Plans Determinations in 
Cincinnati at the address specified in section 9.11 of Rev. Proc. 2000-20, 
2000-6 I.R.B. 553. 
 
This Letter Considers the changes in qualifications requirements made by the 
Uruguay round Agreements Act (GATT), Pub. L. 103-465, the Small Business Job 
Protection Act of 1966, Pub. L. 104-188, the Uniformed Services Employment and 
Reemployment Rights Act of 1994, Pub. L. 103-353, the Taxpayer Relief act of 
1997, Pub. L. 105-34, the internal Revenue Service Restructuring and Reform Act 
of 1998, Pub. L. 105-206 and the community Renewal Tax Relief Act of 2000, Pub. 
L. 106-554. These laws are referred to Collectively as GUST. 
 
Our opinion on the acceptability of the form of the plan is not a ruling or 
determination as to whether an employer's plan qualifies under Code section 
401(a). However, an employer that adopts this plan may rely on this letter with 
respect to the qualification of its plan under Code section 401(a), as provided 
for in Announcement 2001-77 2001-30 I.R.B. and outlined below. The terms of the 
plan must be followed in operation. 
 
Except as provided below, our opinion does not apply with respect to the 
requirements of: (a) Code sections 401(a)(4), 401(a)(26), 401(l), 401(b) and 
414(s). Our opinion does not apply for purposes of Code section 401(a)(10)(B) 
and section 401(a)(16) if an employer ever maintained another qualified plan for 
one or more employees who are covered by this plan. For this purpose, the 
employer will not be considered to have maintained another plan merely because 
the employer has maintained another defined contribution plan(s), provided such 
other plan(s) has been terminated prior to the effective date of this plan and 
no annual additions have been credited to the account of any participant under 
such other plan(s) as of any date within the limitation year of this plan. 
Likewise, if this plan is first effective on or after the effective date of the 
repeal of Code section 415(e), the employer will not be considered to have 
maintained another plan merely because the employer has maintained a defined 
benefit plan(s), provided the defined benefit plan(s) has been terminated prior 
to the effective date of this plan. Our opinion also does not apply for purposes 
of Code section 401(a)(16) if, after December 31, 1985, the employer maintains a 
welfare benefit fund defined in Code section 419(e), which provides 
postretirement medical benefits allocated to separate accounts for key employees 
as defined in Code section 419A(d)(3). 
 
Our opinion applies with respect to the requirements of Code section 410(b) if 
100 percent of all nonexcludable employees benefit under the plan. Employers 
that elect a safe harbor allocation formula and a safe harbor compensation 
definition can also rely on an opinion letter with respect to the 
nondiscriminatory amounts requirement under section 401(a)(4) and the 
requirements of section 401(k) and 401(m) (except where the plan is a safe 
harbor plan under section 401(k)(12) that provides for the safe harbor 
contribution to be made under another plan). 
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An employer that elects to continue to apply the pre-GUST family aggregation 
rules in years beginning after December 31, 1996, or the combined plan limit of 
section 415(e) in years beginning after December 31, 1999, will not be able to 
rely on the opinion letter without a determination letter. The employer may 
request a determination letter by filing an application with Employee Plans 
Determinations on Form 5307, Application for Determination for Adopters of 
Master or Prototype or Volume Submitter Plans. 
 
If you, the master or prototype sponsor, have any questions concerning the IRS 
processing of this case, please call the above telephone number. This number is 
only for use of the sponsor. Individual participants and/or adopting employers 
with questions concerning the plan should contact the master or prototype 
sponsor. The plan's adoption agreement must include the sponsor's address and 
telephone number for inquiries by adopting employers. 
 
If you write to the IRS regarding this plan, please provide your telephone 
number and the most convenient time for us to call in case we need more 
information. Whether you call or write, please refer to the Letter Serial Number 
and File Folder Number shown in the heading of this letter. 
 
You should keep this letter as a permanent record. Please notify us if you 
modify or discontinue sponsorship of this plan. 
 
                                        Sincerely yours, 
 
 
                                        /s/ Paul T. Shultz 
                                        ---------------------------------------- 
                                        Director 
                                        Employee Plans Rulings & Agreements 
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                                                                    EXHIBIT 23.1 
 
                           PRICEWATERHOUSECOOPERS LLP 
 
                       CONSENT OF INDEPENDENT ACCOUNTANTS 
 
We hereby consent to the incorporation by reference in this Registration 
Statement on Form S-8 of our report dated March 9, 2006 relating to the 
financial statements, financial statement schedules, management's assessment of 
the effectiveness of internal control over financial reporting and the 
effectiveness of internal control over financial reporting, of IMAX Corporation, 
which appears in IMAX Corporation's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year 
ended December 31, 2005. 
 
                                        /s/ PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP 
 
Toronto, Ontario 
June 7, 2006 
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